
November 22, 2010 

 A Regular Meeting of the Council of the City of Manassas, 
Virginia was held in Council Chambers, City Hall, on the above 
date with the following present: Mayor Harry J. Parrish II, 
Council Members Marc T. Aveni, Sheryl L. Bass, J. Steven 
Randolph, Jonathan L. Way, and Mark D. Wolfe; City Manager 
Lawrence D. Hughes, City Attorney Robert W. Bendall, Deputy 
City Attorney Martin, R. Crim, Chief of Police Douglas W. Keen, 
Fire and Rescue Chief Mike L. Wood, Fire Marshal Frank J. 
Teevan, Emergency Coordinator/Planner Robert Halsall, Jake 
Kezele, Planning and Zoning Services Manager Terry Russell, 
Family Services Director Ronald King, Fiscal Services Manager 
LaTanya Bell, and City Clerk Andrea P. Madden. 
 
 Absent was Vice Mayor Andrew L. Harrover. 
 
 Mayor Parrish called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. 
giving the invocation and leading those present in the Pledge 
of Allegiance to the flag. 
 
 City Attorney Report. 

 
 The City Attorney reported on the following item: 
 1.  Mr. Crim reported that a hearing had been scheduled 
in regard to the Brookfield Saranac matter; this is the 
lawsuit for $10 million against the City related to the 
closure of Lake Manassas for boating.  The hearing is 
scheduled for February 16, 2011.  Mr. Crim stated that he is 
confident that a large part of the case will be resolved on 
that date and result in a dismissal of the claims against the 
City.  If any issues remain after the February hearing, a 
trial will be scheduled. 
 

City Manager Report. 
 
The City Manager reported on the following items: 
1.  Mr. Hughes invited the Superintendent of Manassas 

Public Schools, Dr. Gail Pope, forward to address the City 
Council.  Dr. Pope stated that on Friday afternoon, an 
Osbourn student, Miguel Hernandez, was walking home from 
school when he was viciously attacked by assailants and later 
died as a result of his injuries.  Miguel was known as a 
somewhat shy boy with a beautiful smile and was liked by his 
teachers and his classmates.  Students and staff members at 
Osbourn and Metz received grief counseling on Monday, 
November 22 and will continue as long as there is a need.  
Dr. Pope noted that this tragic event was not precipitated by 
any altercation between Miguel and another Osbourn student, 
however, according to police, this was not a random act of 
violence – the student was targeted.  It appears the attack 
was tied to regional violence associated with two rival 
gangs.  A memorial service, organized by Father Ramoń, was 
held earlier in the day at the site of the attack with 
approximately 100 students and adults in attendance.  The 
gathering was quiet and respectful.  Dr. Pope stated that she 
had an opportunity to speak to Miguel’s mother and told her 
that the entire school family shares in her grief.  Dr. Pope 
reported that Georgetown South is a walking zone for 
secondary students; even had there been bus service to this 
neighborhood, Dr. Pope doubts the grievous act could have 
been prevented.  Dr. Pope emphasized the work being done by 
the schools, in conjunction with community leaders, the 
Police Department, and other local agencies, to discourage 
gang activity and violence.  However, the fact is that 
students are under the direct supervision of the schools for 
approximately 35 hours per week, 180 days.  The other 133 
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hours per week, students are under the direct supervision of 
their parents.  The schools do not know what happens during 
that time, nor can they control it.  The schools work very 
hard to assure the safety of students and staff while in the 
buildings and on school grounds; there are two full-time 
school resource officers and school security monitors at 
Mayfield, Metz, and Osbourn.  Every effort is made to keep 
bad people out of the schools’ buildings and administrators 
work hard to quickly address student behavior that disrupts 
the learning environment and puts others at risk.  The School 
Board is quick to remove those that pose a threat.  Dr. Pope 
stressed that Manassas City Public Schools are safe and 
orderly and work will continue to ensure that they stay that 
way.  Dr. Pope commended Captain Bamford and the Police 
Department for keeping her involved and up to date on 
information. 

 
2.  Mr. Hughes reported that the staff has met over the 

last few months with Dominion Power, who is about to propose 
the addition of a major transmission line, some of which may 
come through the City.  Staff is preparing information that 
will be given to Dominion regarding concerns related to the 
Airport, to our residential areas, and to the alternative 
courses these transmission lines may take.  Dominion is 
hosting an Informational Open House on Wednesday, December 8, 
2010 from 5:00 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. at the Greater Manassas 
Volunteer Rescue Squad. 

 
3.  Mr. Hughes asked that City Council Members contact 

him with suggestions for topics to be covered in the January 
2011 Town Hall Newsletter. 

 
4.  Mr. Hughes noted that Cindy Brookshire, an active 

community leader who was recently recognized as “Woman of the 
Year,” was in the audience.  Mr. Hughes thanked her for her 
contributions to the community. 
 

Chief of Police Report. 
 
 The Chief of Police reported on the following items: 
 1.  Chief Keen stated that there were two tragic events 
over the weekend; in addition to the tragic attack and murder 
of Miguel Hernandez, a second resident was attacked on 
Saturday evening at the Grant Avenue Shopping Center.  Chief 
Keen noted that these are on-going investigations and there 
are certain aspects of the cases that cannot be discussed.  
It is important for the community to know that the suspects 
in both cases have been arrested.  Chief Keen stated that 
Miguel Hernandez, a 15 year-old Osbourn High School student, 
was attacked by two gang members on Friday, November 19 as he 
walked home from school.  The attack on Friday was planned 
and not a random act of violence.  Chief Keen emphasized that 
the attack was in no way associated with the Manassas City 
Public School System.  The attack on Saturday evening was 
gang related and may be associated with the first incident on 
Friday afternoon.  The victim on Saturday evening was stabbed 
and treated at a hospital for his injuries.  Suspects were 
quickly identified and arrests in both cases have been made.  
The Northern Virginia Gang Task Force played a vital role in 
assisting with the investigations and has provided additional 
police presence in the area.  There is an increased police 
presence at Osbourn High School and additional officers will 
be present at the Osbourn football game on Saturday.  The 
Northern Virginia Gang Task Force has been onsite since 
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Friday evening and will continue to offer support to the 
Police Department and the community. 
 
 2.  Chief Keen reported that he recently attended the 
National Accreditation Commission Hearing; as expected, the 
Manassas City Police Department passed the hearing 
flawlessly.  Chief Keen provided each Council Member with the 
2010 Commission on Accreditation for Law Enforcement 
Agencies, Inc. (CALEA) Assessment Report for the Manassas 
Police Department. 
 

Council Time. 
 
 Council Member Randolph offered his condolences to the 
Hernandez family during this difficult time.  Council Member 
Randolph stated that he is astounded that a child in Manassas 
could be killed walking home from school; this is a horrible 
situation and he pledged himself to support the Chief of 
Police and do everything possible to combat this problem.  
Council Member Randolph wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving 
and encouraged the community to support the Osbourn football 
team as they continue their playoff run.  The march to the 
championship will resume on Saturday afternoon at 1:30 p.m. 
at Osbourn High School. 
 

Council Member Aveni offered his condolences to the 
Hernandez family on the loss of their beautiful son. 
 

Council Member Way announced that tickets to ride the 
VRE Santa Train will go on sale Monday, November 29, 2010 at 
9:00 a.m.  Tickets can be purchased online and at the 
Visitor’s Center; the public is encouraged to purchase 
tickets early as they are usually sold out within three 
hours.  The train ride is approximately one hour long with 
Santa Claus and Mrs. Claus joining in the festivities. 
 

Council Member Wolfe extended his condolences to the 
Hernandez family.  Council Member Wolfe stated that he has 
faith in the actions of the Manassas City Police Department 
and the Northern Virginia Gang Task Force and that the City 
will do whatever it has to do to keep something like this 
from happening again. 
 

Council Member Bass thanked Chief Keen and Dr. Pope for 
keeping City Council involved in the activities of the last 
few days.  Council Member Bass wished the community a Happy 
Thanksgiving and encouraged people to keep their families 
close and enjoy each day with them. 
 
 Mayor Time. 
 

Mayor Parrish offered his condolences to the Hernandez 
family and stated that Manassas continues to be a great 
community in which to live and raise a family.  Mayor Parrish 
noted that Council Members are engaged and are actively 
meeting with City staff and there is much taking place – 
questions are being asked, suggestions are being given, and 
the work will continue to ensure this community’s safety. 
 

Mayor Parrish invited Christopher Strong, Warning 
Coordination Meteorologist with the National Weather Service, 
forward to present to the City of Manassas a letter and 
Certificate officially recognizing the City as StormReady.  
The City of Manassas has met all of the StormReady 
communications, safety, and preparedness requirements 
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necessary to help people within the community to receive 
weather warnings and to respond to future weather events.  
Robert Halsall and the Emergency Management team have done 
outstanding work; Mr. Halsall’s initiative and hard work in 
training the citizens and government agency workers, as well 
as maintaining strong ties with the National Weather Service, 
have been instrumental in the StormReady status for the City. 

 
Consent Agenda. 

 
 Item 1.  Approve Minutes of Regular Meeting of November 8, 
2010 and Special Meetings of November 9 and 15, 2010. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED to approve the Regular Meeting 
Minutes of November 8, 2010 and the Special Meeting Minutes of 
November 9 and 15, 2010.  Seconded by Council Member Aveni.  
Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council Member Aveni, Bass, Randolph, 
Way, and Wolfe.  ABSENT:  Council Member Harrover.  MOTION 
CARRIED. 
 
 Item 2.  Consideration of Proclamation Designating 
November 2010 as National Adoption Awareness Month in the City 
of Manassas. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED that the Proclamation 
designating November 2010 as National Adoption Awareness Month 
in the City of Manassas be approved.  Seconded by Council 
Member Aveni.  Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council Member Aveni, 
Bass, Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  ABSENT:  Council Member 
Harrover.  MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Item 3.  Consideration of Resolution #R-2011-31 Honoring 
Raymond Davis for His Thirty-Six Years of Service to the City 
of Manassas. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED that Resolution #R-2011-31 
honoring Raymond Davis for his thirty-six years of service to 
the City of Manassas be approved.  Seconded by Council Member 
Aveni.  Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council Member Aveni, Bass, 
Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  ABSENT:  Council Member Harrover.  
MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Item 4.  Consideration of Resolution 2011-45-R Amending 
the FY 2011 Budget by Budgeting and Appropriating $4,514 from 
the Federal Government and $1,129 from the State for the 
Independent Living Program. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED that Resolution 2011-45-R 
amending the FY 2011 Budget by budgeting and appropriating 
$4,514 from the Federal Government and $1,129 from the State 
for the Independent Living Program be approved.  Seconded by 
Council Member Aveni.  Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council Member 
Aveni, Bass, Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  ABSENT:  Council Member 
Harrover.  MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Item 5.  Consideration of Resolution 2011-50-R Amending 
the FY 2011 Budget by Budgeting and Appropriating $5,000 from 
the Lelia D. Ringler Charitable Lead Trust to the Manassas 
Museum for the Purchase of Education Supplies. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED that Resolution 2011-50-R 
amendinging the FY 2011 Budget by budgeting and appropriating 
$5,000 from the Lelia D. Ringler Charitable Lead Trust to the 
Manassas Museum for the purchase of education supplies be 
approved.  Seconded by Council Member Aveni.  Roll call vote:  
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AYES:  Council Member Aveni, Bass, Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  
ABSENT:  Council Member Harrover.  MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Item 6.  Consideration of Resolution 2011-51-R Amending 
the FY 2011 Budget by Budgeting and Appropriating a $500 
Donation from SWIFT Community Affairs to the City of Manassas 
Fire and Rescue Department. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED that Resolution 2011-51-R 
amending the FY 2011 Budget by budgeting and appropriating a 
$500 donation from SWIFT Community Affairs to the City of 
Manassas Fire and Rescue Department be approved.  Seconded by 
Council Member Aveni.  Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council Member 
Aveni, Bass, Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  ABSENT:  Council Member 
Harrover.  MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Item 7.  Consideration of Resolution 2011-52-R Amending 
the FY 2011 Budget by Budgeting and Appropriating $1,250 from 
the City of Manassas Park for the Manassas/Manassas Park 
Disability Services Board. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED that Resolution 2011-52-R 
amending the FY 2011 Budget by budgeting and appropriating 
$1,250 from the City of Manassas Park for the Manassas/Manassas 
Park Disability Services Board be approved.  Seconded by 
Council Member Aveni.  Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council Member 
Aveni, Bass, Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  ABSENT:  Council Member 
Harrover.  MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Item 8.  Consideration of Resolution 2011-53-R Amending 
the FY 2011 Budget by Budgeting and Appropriating a $500,000 
Governor’s Opportunity Fund Grant from the Virginia Economic 
Development Partnership. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED that Resolution 2011-53-R 
amending the FY 2011 Budget by budgeting and appropriating a 
$500,000 Governor’s Opportunity Fund Grant from the Virginia 
Economic Development Partnership be approved.  Seconded by 
Council Member Aveni.  Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council Member 
Aveni, Bass, Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  ABSENT:  Council Member 
Harrover.  MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Item 9.  Consideration of Resolution 2011-54-R Amending 
the FY 2011 Budget by Transferring Funds within the Family 
Services Fund to Align the City’s Budget with the Virginia 
Department of Social Services FY 2011 Budget. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED that Resolution 2011-54-R 
amending the FY 2011 Budget by transferring funds within the 
Family Services Fund to align the City’s Budget with the 
Virginia Department of Social Services FY 2011 Budget be 
approved.  Seconded by Council Member Aveni.  Roll call vote:  
AYES:  Council Member Aveni, Bass, Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  
ABSENT:  Council Member Harrover.  MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Item 10. First Reading of Ordinance #O-2011-09 Amending 
and Reenacting the Code of Ordinances, City of Manassas, 
Virginia (2002), as Amended, by Amending Sections 110-33 and 
110-33.1, Relating to Machinery and Tools Tax. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED that Ordinance #O-2011-09 
Amending and Reenacting the Code of Ordinances, City of 
Manassas, Virginia (2001), as Amended, by Amending Sections 
110-33 and 110-33.1, Relating to Machinery and Tools Tax be 
approved on first reading.  Seconded by Council Member Aveni.  
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Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council Member Aveni, Bass, Randolph, 
Way, and Wolfe.  ABSENT:  Council Member Harrover.  MOTION 
CARRIED. 
 
 Item 11 was reserved for changes to the Consent Agenda. 
 
 Item 12 of the Agenda:  First Reading of Ordinance #O-
2011-10 Amending Section 130-42 of the Code of Ordinances, City 
of Manassas, Virginia (2002), as Amended, by Adding a 
Definition Relating to Vested Rights Determination and by 
Adding in Chapter 130, Article XII, a Section Numbered 130-736 
Relating to Vested Rights. 
 
 Mr. Russell stated that the City Council held a public 
hearing on November 15, 2010 to receive comment on proposed 
Zoning Text Amendment #2011-01 to amend Section 130-42, 
Definitions, and add a section numbered 130-736 to the Code of 
Ordinances, City of Manassas (2002), as amended, relating to 
vested rights.  The changes provide for the method of issuance 
of a zoning order, requirement, decision or determination that 
creates vested rights in a particular use or density.  The 
public hearing was closed on November 15, 2010. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED that Ordinance #O-2011-10 
Amending Section 130-42 of the Code of Ordinances, City of 
Manassas, Virginia (2002), as Amended, by Adding a Definition 
Relating to Vested Rights Determination and by Adding in 
Chapter 130, Article XII, a Section Numbered 130-736 Relating 
to Vested Rights be approved on first reading.  Seconded by 
Council Member Randolph.  Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council 
Member Aveni, Bass, Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  ABSENT:  Council 
Member Harrover.  MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Item 13 of the Agenda:  First Reading of Ordinance #O-
2011-11 Amending Section 130-42, of the Code of Ordinances, 
City of Manassas, Virginia (2002), as Amended, by Adding in 
Chapter 130 a Section Numbered 130-93, Relating to Sexually 
Oriented Uses. 
 
 Mr. Russell stated that the City Council held a public 
hearing on November 15,2 010 to consider proposed Zoning Text 
Amendment #2011-02 to amend Section 130-42, Definitions, and 
add section numbered 130-93 to the Code of Ordinances, City of 
Manassas (2002), as amended, relating to sexually oriented 
uses.  The changes require sexually oriented businesses to be 
at least 500 feet from residences and other protected 
locations, as well as at least 500 feet from each other.  The 
changes also limit sexually oriented businesses in hours of 
operation, signage and display of merchandise.  Finally, the 
changes prohibit persons under eighteen years of age from 
entering areas with adult merchandise, requires employees in 
sexually oriented businesses to be at least eighteen years old, 
and requires adequate lighting inside and outside such 
businesses.  The public hearing was closed on November 15, 
2010. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER WOLFE MOVED that Ordinance #O-2011-11 
Amending Section 130-42, of the Code of Ordinances, City of 
Manassas, Virginia (2002), as Amended, by Adding in Chapter 130 
a Section Numbered 130-93, Relating to Sexually Oriented Uses 
be approved on first reading.  Seconded by Council Member Way.  
Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council Member Aveni, Bass, Randolph, 
Way, and Wolfe.  ABSENT:  Council Member Harrover.  MOTION 
CARRIED. 
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 Items 14, 15, and 16 were reserved for changes to the 
Agenda. 
 
 Item 17 of the Agenda:  Presentation of the City of 
Manassas Public Schools Education Foundation Report by Kim 
Taylor-Wilson, President of the Foundation. 
 
 Ms. Taylor-Wilson presented to City Council the Manassas 
Public Schools Education Foundation Report. 
 
 Item 18 of the Agenda:  Presentation of the Family 
Services Department Annual Report by Ron King, Director of 
Family Services. 
  
 Mr. King presented to City Council the Family Services 
Department Annual Report. 
 
 Item 19 of the Agenda: Presentation of the Community 
Development Annual Report by Elizabeth Via-Gossman, Director 
of Community Development. 
 
 Ms. Via-Gossman presented to City Council the Community 
Development Annual Report. 
 
 Item 20 was reserved for changes to the Agenda. 
 
 Item 21 of the Agenda:  Presentation of Proclamation 
Designating November 2010 as National Adoption Awareness Month 
in the City of Manassas. 
 
 Item 22 was reserved for changes to the Agenda. 
  
 Item 23 of the Agenda:  Citizens’ Time. 
 

Karen DeVito, the Executive Director of Catholics for 
Housing, Inc., presented to City Council a report on the 
great work being done by the Greater Prince William Housing 
Consortium. 
 

Maureen Wood, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that she is very disturbed by the gang violence that is 
occurring in the community and in the schools.  Ms. Wood 
stated that her thoughts and prayers go out to the victims’ 
families.  Ms. Wood stated that in her opinion, the City is 
not being as proactive as it should be on these issues.  Ms. 
Wood stated that she and another citizen came before the City 
Council in the summer and asked that gang graffiti be removed 
on fencing in Georgetown South; the graffiti, which faced the 
Wellington community, had been on the fencing for three 
months, despite numerous phone calls to the Police Department 
and Neighborhood Services.  Ms. Wood stated that any gang 
task force officer will tell you that gang graffiti needs to 
be cleaned up immediately.  Ms. Wood stated that this 
graffiti was on private property, but Prince William County 
has a good policy in place that allows the County to work 
with the homeowner, and if they can’t get satisfaction, they 
can go in and clean it up themselves.  Ms. Wood stated that 
there is still gang graffiti on Buckeye Court that she called 
in twice; this graffiti has been there for two years.  Ms. 
Wood then addressed the loitering that occurs at the shopping 
center on Grant Avenue next to Georgetown South.  Years ago, 
the City addressed the issue of loitering teens on Mathis 
Avenue.  Ms. Wood stated that if the City is going to run 
teenagers off from Mathis, it should be done around the 
community.  Ms. Wood stated that nothing good can happen with 
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people loitering all day long and asked City Council to 
revisit their loitering policy.  Ms. Wood stated that in 
Prince William County, police officers can come to a silent 
agreement with property owners and management companies, and 
if the police officer is driving by and witnesses loitering, 
he can disperse the individuals or arrest them.  Ms. Wood 
would like to see Prince William County’s policy implemented 
in the City.  Ms. Wood stated that it might be time to 
reconsider having a police officer live in Georgetown South.  
Ms. Wood stated that she worked at Osbourn High School for 
three years and witnessed the gang activity there.  Although 
she loved working at the high school, Ms. Wood stated there 
was a lackadaisical attitude concerning the dress code, 
congregating in the hallways, and the absentee program; these 
activities do not create gangs, but it is not conducive to 
reducing gangs in the schools.  Ms. Wood stated that she 
personally knew which kids belonged to which gangs; they were 
very open about it and would wear their gang gear.  When 
asked to remove gang clothing, some students would comply and 
other were belligerent.  Ms. Wood stated that what concerned 
her most was the attitude of senior staff at the school when 
these issues were raised. 
 

Thomas Sadler, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that he recently purchased a home on Brent Street.  
Mr. Sadler moved into the residence at the beginning of March 
and has spent the last nine months making it his home.  Mr. 
Sadler’s home sits less than 30 feet from where the brutal 
attack and murder of 15 year old Miguel Hernandez took place 
on Friday afternoon in broad daylight.  Mr. Sadler stated 
that he is originally from Hyattsville, Maryland and 
commented that Prince George’s County is notoriously known 
for its crime.  Mr. Sadler explained that he recognizes 
criminal and suspicious activity when he sees it, and reports 
any such incidents immediately.  While living in Prince 
George’s County, Mr. Sadler called the police twice for 
violence or gang related activity.  Since moving to Manassas, 
Mr. Sadler stated that he has called the police at least five 
times.  In addition to those calls, there have been at least 
three instances on the corner where police have shown up to 
make an arrest of some kind.  This is more police activity in 
nine months than the 20 years of living in Hyattsville.  
Within a week of moving in, Mr. Sadler’s home was vandalized 
with graffiti.  The police officer immediately identified it 
as gang-related but had not seen the gang signs or messages 
before.  There was an occasion in August where the gang and 
drug task force had made a sweep and made arrests after 10:00 
p.m. on Mr. Sadler’s block, at the exact site of where Miguel 
was attacked.  At that time, school had just begun and Mr. 
Sadler noticed an increase in suspicious activity; he then 
asked the police to increase its patrol of the area.  Mr. 
Sadler stated that he did not notice an increased presence.  
Mr. Sadler stated that he thinks he can speak for not just 
himself, but the rest of the homeowners, tax payers, and 
residents of the south side of Manassas that have increased 
concerns about living in the area and the lack of police 
presence to prevent and deter such crime from taking place.  
Mr. Sadler emphasized that there is no problem in police 
showing up once they are called.  Mr. Sadler asked City 
Council to immediately increase the police presence along the 
Bartow Street path for the community’s safety and welfare.  
In addition, Mr. Sadler recommended an increase in officer 
involvement at Osbourn High School. 
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Raymond Beverage, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that he supports the ordinance regulating adult 
businesses, as written, with the 500 foot limitation.  Mr. 
Beverage thanked Mr. Crim for reviewing his comments with the 
Planning Commission.  Mr. Beverage stated that if the 500 
foot limitation were replaced with a 1,000 foot limitation 
that would mean the City intends to run adult businesses out 
of town.  Mr. Beverage encouraged the City Council to 
continue using the 500 foot limitation because it faces no 
legal challenges, which will help the City avoid future 
lawsuits.  Finally, Mr. Beverage asked that someone be sent 
to the ball field to repair the running water leak. 
 

Tom Phillips, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
the gang violence over the weekend was senseless and could 
have been prevented had the City Council remained firm and 
listened to the citizens of the City rather than the 
outsiders, specifically the Washington Post, when the City 
was trying to combat the illegal immigration issue and the 
overcrowding issue.  Since that time, Mr. Phillips believes 
that collectively, the leadership of the City, the City 
Council, and the School Board has taken a stance that if they 
ignore the problem, maybe it will go away.  Unfortunately, 
this problem will never go away if proactive policies are not 
in place to prevent gang violence, illegal aliens living 
here, and overcrowding conditions.  At a time when the high 
school should be in the news for the success of its football 
team heading into the playoffs, it is in the news for gang 
violence.  Mr. Phillips stated that this upsets him and as a 
taxpayer, his money should not be going to a school system 
that does not care to prevent gang violence and violence in 
general that has happened in the school.  Mr. Phillips stated 
that, with all due respect, the City can have neighborhood 
meetings every day, paint every fence in Georgetown South, 
and pick up every piece of litter in Georgetown South, but 
the people who are committing these crimes care little about 
whether a fence is painted or not; they care about whether or 
not they are going to be able to operate in the City without 
undue burden and inconvenience.  Mr. Phillips commented that 
the Sesquicentennial is an exciting tie for the City with a 
lot of potential for people to come visit the City, but 
people will think twice before coming to Manassas if the 
violence continues.  Right now, the violence is somewhat 
contained within the gang community, but it will not take 
long for the violence to spill over into every day life here.  
Mr. Phillips asked City Council to protect the City and make 
it safe for people who want to live here. 
 

Michael McManus, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
spoke on behalf of unborn children.  Mr. McManus read from an 
article written by Father Kenneth Baker, S.J., which appeared 
in the Homiletic & Pastoral Review; the article was titled 
“Pro-lifers vs. Relativism” and addresses the struggle 
between anti-abortion and pro-abortion groups. 
 

Father Ramoń Dominquez, the director of a youth center 
in Georgetown South, thanked the City Council for their 
condolences and thoughts on the tragic death of Miguel 
Hernandez.  Miguel participated in activities at the youth 
center.  Father Ramoń thanked the Police for their quick work 
in apprehending the suspects in both crimes.  Father Ramoń 
stated that it is unfortunate there was not enough in place 
to prevent the second attack on Saturday evening; there needs 
to be more in place to address the needs of this grieving 
community so that they can see that violence is not an 
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appropriate or helpful response to an act of violence.  
Father Ramoń commented that he too is concerned about the 
safety of the children of Manassas and those walking in the 
Georgetown South neighborhood.  Father Ramoń suggested that 
if children are allowed to walk home from school in this 
neighborhood, there needs to be increased police protection 
and supervision.  It is important that the police get to know 
the residents and the community they are patrolling to build 
a rapport with the people.  An increase in mutual trust will 
lead to increased communication and reduces the fear amongst 
residents.  A number of families were scared to speak to the 
Police regarding the incident of Friday afternoon; they did 
not think the Police would protect them or stand by them.  
Father Ramoń stated that he is concerned about the 
overzealousness of some of the gang prevention officers and 
believes that overzealous action can lead to unintended 
errors, public errors with innocent people.  There is a way 
to do things that respects the community and the individuals 
in that community and does not become an area of profiling.  
Father Ramoń stated that prevention is the most important 
piece; it builds characters and individuals into productive 
citizens.  Prevention, engagement, and getting to know one 
another are what build up a community. 
 

Charles Sutherland, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that the weekend’s activities have again raised the 
topic of illegal immigration.  Mr. Sutherland stated that he 
is zealous on the subject and agrees that prevention is 
important, but prevention does should not mean increased 
police presence, it should mean getting illegal immigrants 
out of the City.  The FBI report last week indicated that 
there is more fear in American cities from illegal aliens, 
illegal drug dealers, and foreign gangs than from Al Qaeda, 
and nobody is addressing the problem because of political 
correctness. Mr. Sutherland stated that he is not politically 
correct and in the past few months has had conversations with 
people in a number of government agencies, including the City 
Attorney.  Mr. Sutherland claimed the City Attorney informed 
him that the illegal alien issue cannot be solved – only 
President Obama can solve it.  Mr. Sutherland stated he 
called Osbourn High School to ask what the tuition framework 
is; the Finance Department did not provide an answer.  Mr. 
Sutherland suggested that those who do not reside in the City 
or are in the country illegally should have to pay tuition to 
attend the City’s schools.  It may not be possible to remove 
students from the schools if they do not pay, but Mr. 
Sutherland stated the debt could be turned over to collection 
agencies.  According to Mr. Sutherland, there are gangs in 
the schools that everyone knows about and he does not 
understand why this subject has not been addressed and 
suggested that there should be occasional random drug 
searches and metal detectors to prevent the carrying of 
weapons.  Finally, Mr. Sutherland stated that English should 
be the official language in the City of Manassas to alleviate 
the costs associated with interpreters and translation. 
 

Daniel Sutherland, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that he is a Junior at Osbourn High School.  Mr. 
Sutherland is a straight “A” student and participates in 
numerous extracurricular activities, clubs, and sports teams.  
Mr. Sutherland stated that there are many illegal aliens in 
the ESL program at the high school.  There are many students 
at Osbourn who do not speak English very well or who do not 
speak English at all; these students are generally Hispanic, 
they stick together and refrain from integrating or 
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associating with other social or ethnic groups.  These 
students usually hang around in groups throughout the school, 
often in front of their ESL classrooms.  They have become 
part of the Osbourn High School experience, while maintaining 
a separate society; this is despite the cost of the ESL 
program.  Members of this separate society are generally 
referred to as “’migos.”  Recent events have demonstrated 
that there is a violent aspect to this alien society, yet 
there is no official mention of this matter, including no 
mention of protective security measures, at the school today. 
 

Mark Boston, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that he is very concerned about the gang violence in the 
City, the homicide, and subsequent assault.  Mr. Boston 
stated that he has a son at Osbourn High School and a 
daughter at Metz Middle School, and is extremely concerned 
for them.  Mr. Boston disagrees with those who suggest the 
police need to coddle gang members; if you are not a gang 
member, committing crimes, or involved in drugs, you have 
nothing to fear from the police.  Mr. Boston asserted that 
statistics show a significant percentage of gang members are 
illegal aliens and requested that City Council and the police 
do everything possible, within the law, to aggressively deter 
and go after drug users, gang members, and other criminals in 
the City, not just in specific neighborhoods, but throughout 
the City. 
 
Lindy Bowie, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated that 
the City of Manassas has been undergoing a beautification 
process and our City is looking good.  With the dedicated 
work of Council Members, the hard work of talented City staff 
members, and the citizens of the community, the City of 
Manassas is being appreciated and enjoyed by all who visit or 
live in the community.  Ms. Bowie stated that she was 
saddened when she learned of the tragedy that has hit the 
community.  Quality of life is a high priority to all of 
living in Manassas; many resources go to the most vulnerable 
areas in the community, which benefits the entire community.  
However, much more needs to be done to address local gangs.  
Ms. Bowie stated that she has worked with local officials and 
citizens groups to clean up gang graffiti and discourage gang 
activity.  This is our community, and we will not allow gang 
activity to bring fear upon us, nor will we allow gangs to 
re-define us.  Ms. Bowie stated that the City must budget the 
necessary resources that are needed by the police to provide 
for and ensure a greater level of safety and security for 
all.  As this recent untimely death of a young student at 
Osbourn High School brings grief to us all, with resolve we 
reunite our effective efforts to overcome evil with good.  
Ms. Bowie asked the Mayor and City Council Members to invite 
a representative of the Northern Virginia Gang Task Force to 
make a presentation to the City Council, the City staff, and 
the entire adult community of our City; to bring the 
education that we need, the empowerment, and the 
communication that our citizens need about gang activity.  
Working together for the greater good will cause our City to 
thrive.  Ms. Bowie asked City Council to move proactively and 
establish a Citizens Gang Task Force Advisory Committee to 
work together with law enforcement. 
 

Hannah Senft, a resident of the City of Manassas and 
President of the Homeowners Association for Georgetown South, 
extended her sympathy to the Hernandez family.  Ms. Senft 
stated that the community does appreciate all the efforts of 
the police and the Northern Virginia Gang Task Force over the 
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many years.  Ms. Senft stated that there are many wonderful 
residents in Georgetown South and she hopes the community 
will not judge the Georgetown South community by these recent 
acts.  Ms. Senft pointed out that gang activity is a City-
wide and area-wide issue and that two of those arrested 
reside outside of the City of Manassas.  Work needs to 
continue with other jurisdictions to address the gang 
violence.  Ms. Senft emphasized the importance of the 
prevention aspect and expressed her concern regarding the 
elimination of the City’s Recreation and Parks Department.  
Ms. Senft asked that the City look closely at restoring the 
Department to provide activities for all members of the 
community and to consider providing transportation to the 
Boys and Girls Club near Dean Elementary School. 
 

Item 24 of the Agenda: Consideration of a Motion 
Authorizing a Closed Meeting on Subjects in Accordance with 
the Amended Freedom of Information Act. 

 
COUNCIL MEMBER RANDOLPH MOVED that the Council convene 

in a closed meeting to discuss appointments to Boards, 
Committees and Commissions, and to consult with staff and 
legal counsel retained by the Public Body pertaining to 
municipal regulation of adult businesses requiring the 
provision of legal advice by such Counsel, as permitted by 
Virginia Code § 2.2-3711 Paragraph A (1) and (7) Part 2, for 
which the Virginia Freedom of Information Act permits 
discussion in closed meeting.  Seconded by Council Member 
Bass.  Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council Member Aveni, Bass, 
Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  ABSENT:  Council Member Harrover.  
MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Mayor Parrish announced that Mayor and City Council, the 
City Manager, the City Attorneys, Elizabeth S. Via-Gossman, and 
Terry Russell would be included in the closed meeting 
discussion. 
 
 Council retired to the closed meeting at 6:20 p.m. 
 

Item 25 of the Agenda: Consideration of a Motion 
Certifying That the Closed Meeting was Conducted in 
Conformity with Virginia Law. 

 
Council returned from the closed meeting at 6:35 p.m. 
 
COUNCIL MEMBER RANDOLPH MOVED that the City Council 

certify that, in the closed meeting just concluded, nothing 
was discussed except the matters specifically identified in 
the motion to convene in closed meeting and lawfully 
permitted to be discussed under the provisions of the 
Virginia Freedom of Information Act cited in the motion.  
Seconded by Council Member Bass.  Roll call vote:  AYES:  
Council Member Aveni, Bass, Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  
ABSENT:  Council Member Harrover.  MOTION CARRIED. 

 
Item 26 of the Agenda: Consideration of Appointments to 

Boards, Committees and Commissions. 
 
COUNCIL MEMBER RANDOLPH MOVED that Gordon L. DeMuth be 

appointed to the Architectural Review Board for a three-year 
term ending December 28, 2013.  Seconded by Council Member 
Bass.  Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council Member Aveni, Bass, 
Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  ABSENT:  Council Member Harrover.  
MOTION CARRIED. 
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 Motion was duly made, seconded and CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY to 
adjourn the meeting. 
 
 Mayor Parrish declared the meeting adjourned at 8:41 p.m. 
 
 
 
             
MAYOR  CITY CLERK 
 
        
  DATE APPROVED 


